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Welcome New Members 

Pier Bos, West Hartford, Connecticut 

Patrick Chase, Sulphur Springs, Texas 

Michele Gaudio, Plainwell, Michigan 

Carolyn Grass, West Lebanon, New Hampshire 

Ron Kemler, Newtown, Pennsylvania 

James Kempton, Ellicott City, Maryland 

Max Kohmetscher, West Point, New York 

Lee Marks, Oak Park, Illinois 

Betty Morrill, Rumney, New Hampshire 

David Owen, Wolfeboro, New Hampshire 

Bernie Prochnik, Bath, New Hampshire 

David Stikeman, Salem, New Hampshire 

James Van Dongen, Concord, New Hampshire 

Paul & Heather Watkins, Morton, Pennsylvania 

Marcie Zaharee, Lisbon, New Hampshire 

Robert Zeigler, Chesapeake, Virginia 

2023 NSPCB Meetings & Events 

All meetings begin at 1:00 PM unless otherwise noted.  If you plan 
to attend a meeting, please check the NSPCB website 
(www.coveredbridgesociety.org) or contact Bill Caswell at 
nspcb@yahoo.com a couple days before the event to inquire if it has 
been necessary to make any last minute adjustments to the published 
schedule. 

Sunday. June 25 ï Contoocook Covered Bridge, Contoocook, New 
Hampshire.  Bring your own chairs. 

Sunday, July 23 ï Scott Bridge, Townshend, Vermont.  Bring your own 
chairs. 

Saturday, August 5 ï 11:00 am, Sheepscot Valley Steam Train Ride 
to Trout Brook bridge for photography.  WW&F Railway, 97 Cross 
Road, Alna, Maine.  Tickets are $18/person. 

Sunday, August 27 ï Annual picnic at Beaver Meadow Village at the 
end of Waumbec St., Concord, NH.  The cookout is at noon and the 
meeting at 1 pm. 

September 23 ï 25 ï Joint Safari to bridges in northern Vermont with 
the Theodore Burr Covered Bridge Society of Pennsylvania. For 
details, see https://www.coveredbridgesociety.org/safari23.html 

October 7 & 8 ï Warner Fall Foliage Festival, Warner, New 
Hampshire.  The NSPCB booth will be set up at MainStreet 
BookEnds, 16 E Main St. 

October 28 ï NSPCB Annual Meeting and Dinner, Brigham Hill Barn, 
North Grafton, MA.  Meal at noon, meeting starting at 1:00 PM.   

The NSPCB Newsletter is 
published quarterly to keep the 
membership informed of current 
bridge news and upcoming events. 

NSPCB Contacts 

Newsletter Editor 

Bill Caswell 
535 2nd NH Tpke 
Hillsboro, NH  03244-4601 
WSCaswell@yahoo.com 

Corresponding Secretary 

Robert Watts 
126 Merrimac St. Unit 21 
Newburyport, MA  01950 
508-878-7854 
bob1.watts@me.com 

Membership Dues and Address 
Changes 

Jenn Caswell 
Membership Chair 
535 2nd NH Tpke 
Hillsboro, NH  03244-4601 
nspcb@yahoo.com 

Topics Back Issues 

Contact Bill Caswell at the 
address above 

Treasurer 

Gloria Smedley 
1143 Sage Drive 
York, PA  17408 

Next Newsletter Deadline 

The next Newsletter is scheduled 
to be mailed in early September, 
therefore, anyone wishing to 
submit articles should send them 
by August 15, 2023.  Articles and 
photos can be emailed to 
nspcb@yahoo.com or mailed to 
Bill Caswell at the address above.  

We appreciate any information 
sent in even if we cannot ultimately 
use it in the Newsletter. 

NSPCB Website 
www.coveredbridgesociety.org 

NSPCB Publications are printed by Quality Press, Inc. of Concord, New Hampshire NSPCB Publications are printed by Quality Press, Inc. of Concord, New Hampshire 

http://www.coveredbridgesociety.org/
mailto:nspcb@yahoo.com
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March Meeting 

The March meeting was a combined in-person and Zoom 
gathering hosted at the Masonic Lodge in Boscawen, New 

Hampshire.  Being the first 
meeting since October, most 
of the time was getting caught 
up on events of the previous 5 
months.  The group voted to 
offer fire retardant for the 
Poole Forge Bridge (PA/38-
36-01) in Lancaster County, 
Pennsylvania.  The group also pledged a donation towards repairs to 
the Ceylon Bridge (IN/14-01-02) in Adams County, Indiana.   

April Meeting 

The April meeting was held at the Custom House Maritime Museum in Newburyport, Massachusetts.  
The meeting coincided with an exhibit of ñLegendary Newburyporters,ò a group of maquettes (small 
sculptor's models) by Jeffrey Briggs representing notable people in the townôs history.  The NSPCB was 
involved in development of the sculpture of Timothy Palmer who built Americaôs first documented covered 
bridge in Philadelphia.  Attendees had the opportunity to visit the exhibit before and after the meeting and 
speak with the artist.  Vice president Bob Watts offered a presentation chronicling the history of the bridges 
connecting Newburyport and Amesbury over Deer Island.  A short business meeting followed. 

     

Ride the Rails to the Trout Brook Bridge 

The Wiscasset, Waterville and Farmington Railway Museum in 
Alna, Maine is offering a Covered Bridge Special on their 11:00am 
Sheepscot Valley Steam Train on Saturday, August 5th.  The train 
will make an extended stop at the Trout Brook Bridge (ME/19-08-
P06) so riders will have an opportunity to disembark and take 
photos of the train and bridge together.  Tickets are $18/person for 
ages 13 and up, $9 for ages 4-12.  They can be purchased on the 
WW&F website - https://wwfry.org/all-activities/.  The train will 
depart Sheepscot station (97 Cross Road, Alna) promptly at 11:00 
for the seven mile roundtrip ride. 

The bridge, formerly in Gorham, New Hampshire, was given to 
the NSPCB by the State of New Hampshire after it was badly 
damaged by an arsonist.  The NSPCB obtained a grant from the National Park Service to reconstruct it.  
Unable to locate a suitable site in Gorham, it was donated to the railway museum, constructed near their 
Sheepscot station by Barns & Bridges of New England and moved to its permanent location by museum 
volunteers.  Photo courtesy WW&F Railway Museum.  

https://wwfry.org/all-activities/
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In  Memoriam 

Joe Cohen 

We are sad to report the passing of life member Joe Cohen on April 16, 
2023.  Joseph Steven Cohen was born July 20, 1939.  His online obituary 
stated that ñJoseph was an MIT graduate and MENSA affiliate.  He devoted 
much of his career as a chemical engineer and food technologist to the U.S. 
Army.  Joseph was an avid collector of science fiction novels, movies, model 
trains, and character mugs.  He loved to paint and watch movies and 
participate in his synagogue.  He was an active community leader and 
volunteer in many organizations including the Jaycees, the local conservation 
commission, the National Society for Preservation of Covered Bridges, and 
his synagogue.  Joseph enjoyed staying connected to his community and 
family and will be missed by all whose lives he touched.ò  

Joe was a regular attendee at meetings for many years.  He was editor of 
Topics for nearly 20 years from July 1973 to Summer 1992 where this 
caricature headed his ñEditorôs Deskò column.  Joe served the Society as a 
Director from 1991 until 2008 and, with his wife Marianne, hosted many of the 
Board meetings during those years.  Those who attended would comment on 
the wonderful meals Marianne provided.  She passed away in 2007 after 46 
years of marriage.  Joe is survived by his sister Edith Sandberg and his three 
children: Judy Cohen-Davis, Melissa Glaser, and Barry Cohen and seven 
grandchildren. 

Don Zeigler 

Donald Jay Zeigler, 71, of Virginia Beach, Virginia, passed away on March 4th, 2023.  Don had been 
a NSPCB member for nearly 40 years, joining in 1984.  He is survived by his wife of 49 years Deborah, 
his son, Robert, his daughter Megan, and several grandchildren.  Don spent his entire professional career 
as a professor at Old Dominion University in Norfolk, Virginia.  After his passing, the University posted a 
tribute to him which is paraphrased here.  The full article is at: 

https://www.odu.edu/article/donald-zeigler-an-icon-among-human-cultural-geographers-dies-at-71. 

Don had been interested in geography since childhood.  In high school, he joined the American 
Association of Geographers, the major professional organization for geographers.  He went to college and 
earned his Ph.D. in Geography from Michigan State University in 1980.  From then 
until his retirement in 2016, he was a professor in the Department of Political Science 
and Geography at Old Dominion.  He served as department chair from 1990 to 1994.  
He was a founding member of the Virginia Geographic Alliance, an organization for 
K-12 teachers.  He served as president of the National Council for Geographic 
Education (NCGE) and Gamma Theta Upsilon, the international geography student 
honor society.  In the late 1990s he helped create the Advanced Placement Human 
Geography program, which is offered in more than 3,500 high schools.  He 
organized countless workshops, institutes and travel seminars for high school 
teachers. 

Don traveled extensively to learn from cultures around the world and share that 
knowledge with others.  Even after he was diagnosed with cancer and was advised 
not to travel internationally, he set a new goal of visiting every U.S. state capital. 
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Charlie Elflein 

It has come to our attention that Charlie Elflein of New York passed away on September 12, 2022 after 
a cardiac episode.  Charlie joined the NSPCB as a teenager in 1969.  He met Joseph Conwill about five 
years later and the two became life-long friends.  After Joseph Conwillôs passing in 2017, Charlie recounted 
a tale about a trip the two took to the Abitibi region of Québec in July of 1976.  He noted that ñthis trip was 
a life-changing experience.ò  While Charlie had visited quite a few covered bridges in New England and 
New York State, he still knew very little about them.  The two travelled on many unpaved provincial 
highways which were very dusty in the hot summer weather.  Being mid-summer in the far north, it was 
light until after 10:00 pm allowing them to photograph bridges late into the evening.  They often stopped 
alongside the road to camp.  Although there was very little traffic to disrupt the nightôs sleep, they were 
usually accompanied by countless blackflies.  The two had a very successful adventure including the 
discovery of two covered bridges which were not previously listed in the World Guide.  Charlie credited 
Joseph with bolstering his interest in historic bridges as he set out to visit every historic covered bridge in 
the United States and Canada.  

Presidentôs Message 

I hope that this message finds you healthy and well.  As I write this on cool day in mid-May, I know that 
by the time it gets to you, Summer will be upon us. 

This quarter we had the pleasure of bringing our 9-month-old 
grandson, Liam, to visit his first covered bridge.  In late April we took a 
family road trip to Kentucky so our daughter Jackie and her fiancé Kyle 
could introduce Liam to that branch of the family.  I planned the route 
to pass through the Cannon Bridge (NY/32-61-07#2) in western New 
York since I had not seen it yet.  It is too soon to tell if Liam will develop 
an interest in covered bridges, but when he gets older, we can tell him 
that the first bridge he visited is the same age as him.  It was opened 
to traffic about a month before he was born. 

In mid-April, Jenn and I spent a weekend in Vermont checking out 
the potential tour routes for our September safari.  Jim and Gloria 
Smedley had already done much of the groundwork to establish the 
routes and locate potential rest stop locations.  We wanted to get 
familiar with the routes ourselves, confirm parking options and check 
out their recommendations for meals and rest stops.  All four of us plan 
to visit the area together in early June to finalize some of the 
outstanding details.  At last count there were 85 people signed up for 
this three-day trip.  Due to the size, the Saturday and Sunday portions will likely be separated into two 
different groups taking different routes so we donôt have all 85 people at the same bridge or restaurant at 
the same time.  It will be quite an adventure. 

As I mentioned last quarter, we are transitioning to a new mailing process which could save the Society 
$275/year in postage fees.  Unfortunately, by using the postal serviceôs automated labeling service, we will 
no longer have the ability to customize the address labels to include your membership expiration date.  In 
short, if you have a renewal notice included within a Newsletter, (not to be confused with the gift 
membership forms sent near the end of the year) your membership is due to expire on June 30th.  If you 
do not see a renewal reminder, you are all set for this year.  There are occasions where we receive more 
than one payment from an individual during a year so some of you are already paid ahead a year or two.  
We will continue looking for a new way to provide you with better information about your membership.   

Please continue to keep us informed of covered bridge news so we can share it with the rest of our 
members.  We look forward to seeing you at our meetings and events in 2023. 

Bill  Caswell  

 

Kyle, Jackie & Liam at the  
Cannon Bridge, Wyoming County, 

New York 
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Success!   

Drivers striking bridges often blame it on the routing tool they are using.  Although attempts have been 
made in the past to contact Garmin, Google and others about the problem, there hasnôt been much positive 
news to reportéuntil now.  Darcie McCann, Executive Director of the Northeast Kingdom Chamber of 
Commerce proved that persistence pays.  She focused on the covered bridge in her area most often struck 
by oversize vehicles ï the Millerôs Run Bridge (VT/45-03-06#2) in Lyndonville, Vermont. 

She contacted Penske, the truck rental company whose vehicles have been involved in some of the 
crashes, and organized dozens of people to contact Google and Apple Maps to report how trucks 
continually hit the bridge and how their routes take them right through it.  Bill Caswell contacted her for 
more information about her methods.  Darcie credited her success to persistence and stubbornness.   

Regarding her contact with the local Penske office, ñThey were remarkably responsive to our concerns 
and are giving out fliers and alerting truck rental folks of the problem.ò 

The mapping services require a bit more effort.  On Google Maps, anyone can report an issue with the 
map.  The report then goes to a group to be reviewed.  To submit a report, select Edit the Map from the 
menu.  Then Add or Fix a Road.  After selecting the Fix a road option, you will be prompted to select the 
roadway segment from the map and identify what needs to be fixed.  One of the options is Other where 
you can add a note describing the low clearance situation and resulting damage.  

Donôt be discouraged if the problem isnôt resolved immediately.  Darcie noted that she would submit 
similar reports monthly and encouraged friends and social media followers to do the same until they 
stopped routing people through the bridge.  Within a month, Google had started diverting people away 
from the bridge.  Apple Maps has not been so responsive.  ñI am on my fourth or fifth time reporting our 
bridge problem.ò  Hopefully, Darcieôs Facebook followers can help with Apple too. 

Limited Clearance Study 

Member Jim Crouse informed us of a study commissioned by the Indiana Department of Transportation 
titled Limited Vertical Clearance Bridge Warning System Study.  The report discussed a variety of 
measures used to alert drivers to limited clearance situations ahead and listed pros and cons of each 
option.  However, the study did not evaluate which methods were more effective. 

Some of the options discussed included: 

Static Signage.  Bridges with vertical clearances less than 14ft 6in are required to have the clearance 
posted at or near the bridge.  ñStrong anecdotal evidence from multiple independent sources note 
that static signage is not sufficient on its own to prevent bridge strikes in limited clearance 
locations.ò 

Freestanding Portal Frame Vertical Clearance Bar (ñheadache barò).  ñThe use of this type of 
Passive Warning Measure is not recommended. The owner of the protected asset assumes 
additional liability by installing a potential hazard in the vehicle path.ò  It could also be considered 
ñaesthetically unobtrusiveò to the historic structure that it is protecting. 

Flexible Vertical Clearance Bar.  ñThe lightweight, high visibility flexible bar should prominently 
display the maximum vertical clearance, and may be supported by chains, cables, or other non-
rigid break-away means to minimize damage to errant overheight vehicles.ò  The report preferred 
this over the solid beam structure but noted that drivers may ignore striking the vertical clearance 
bar. 

Dual Beam Overheight Vehicle Detection.  A flashing light or other method of alerting the driver 
which is activated when an overheight vehicle is detected.  This system requires a power supply 
and maintenance to ensure that sensors are clean and operating properly.  They noted that drivers 
may ignore this warning as well.  It was also noted that the lights flashing during the night may not 
be welcomed in residential neighborhoods. 
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Detection Activated Monitoring System.  This could be a camera or video feed which is activated 
when an overheight vehicle is detected.  This system requires a power supply and maintenance to 
ensure that sensors are clean and operating properly.  It also needs someone to monitor the images 
being produced.  There may be recurring costs for providing cell service to transmit the images 
and/or video to a 911 call center or local police department.  In Indiana, those images cannot be 
used as evidence in case of litigation. 

Reading this study raised numerous questions.   

¶ What methods have been employed throughout the country to alert drivers to the limited clearance 
of through truss bridges (wooden and metal), railroad underpasses and other similar situations? 

o How effective have they been? 

o What methods have been the most effective? 

¶ The report suggested that GIS systems should include information about low clearance of roadway 
segments.  Is this already being done?   

¶ How can we work with routing services such as Google Maps, Waze, Garmin, etc. to alert drivers 
to limited clearance routes before they even get onto the road? 

¶ Many of the incidents are caused by non-commercial drivers who are likely not aware of the height 
of their vehicle and not paying attention to the signage as they approach the structure.  How can 
we work with truck rental agencies such as U-Haul, Penske, Ryder, etc. to better inform renters 
and stress the importance of being aware of their height?   

¶ The report discussed the use of cameras triggered by over height vehicles for monitoring 
structures.  However, it stated that, in Indiana, video surveillance of bridge strikes cannot be used 
as evidence for prosecution of the driver.  Is this typical throughout the country? 

¶ How do motor vehicle laws in the various states handle violations of posted height/weight 
restrictions on bridges?  Are the penalties sufficient to deter drivers of oversize vehicles? 

After discussing this study with some of the engineers at New Hampshire DOT and the Federal 
Highway Administration, we learned that there is presently a study underway through the Transportation 
Research Boardôs National Cooperative Highway Research Program (NCHRP).  The goal of the study is 
to produce a ñGuide for Preventing and Mitigating the Risk of Bridge and Tunnel Strikes by Motor Vehiclesò 
that the state DOTs can use to reduce the number and severity of bridge strikes.  The study is scheduled 
to be completed in the spring of 2024. 

According to the studyôs website, the guide is intended to include: 

1. a framework for collecting bridge strike data and for ensuring communication of these data 
among the state agencies responsible for conducting bridge inspections and those responsible 
for issuing oversize load permits, to support the development of countermeasures; 

2. practices for using the data to develop operational changes; 

3. methods for evaluating bridge strike countermeasures; and 

4. a review of countermeasures that have proven effective in reducing the number of bridge strikes 
by overheight vehicles in the states and in other countries." 

  

NSPCB Facebook Page 

To help spread the word about our mission, the National Society for the Preservation of 
Covered Bridges, Inc. has a Facebook page.  The page is used for sharing current bridge 
related news and Society meeting information.  If you use Facebook, visit us at 
http.//www.facebook.com/nspcb.  ñLikeò our page and share it with your friends. 
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West Montrose Bridge Update 

The West Montrose or Kissing Bridge (ON/59-50-01) is the last remaining historic covered bridge in 
the Canadian province of Ontario.  The two-span Howe truss structure was built over the Grand River in 
1881.  At one point, a World War II vintage steel Bailey bridge was inserted into the wooden bridge for 
additional support.  Due to the age of the steel structure and the wooden structure it is helping to support, 
the entire bridge is due for major repairs. 

The Region of Waterloo has been very responsive to public input regarding the upcoming restoration 
of the West Montrose Bridge which is now leaning towards removal of the steel structure in an attempt to 
restore the 1881 appearance of the covered bridge.  Public meetings have been held, surveys prepared 
and a website ï https://www.engagewr.ca/west-montrose ï created to store all the information related to 
the project including input from various groups.  Bill Caswell and Arnold GrǕton have been representing 
the NSPCB in discussions along the way and providing input on design alternatives offered by the Region.   

A day-long in-person workshop for various stakeholders 
was held on March 21st to discuss the alternatives 
presented so far, answer questions and gather input from 
the groups represented.  Although Bill and Arnold were not 
able to attend due to illness and prior commitments, other 
members were able to participate.  Tony Dowling and 
Kitson Morden, Co-Chairs of the West Montrose Residentsô 
Association, Inc., also referred to as the ñBridgeKeepersò 
attended and provided the following report.  Tony attended 
the March NSPCB meeting and provided an update to the 
audience as well.  Here is the BridgeKeepers summary of the March 21st workshop. 

We attended the Regionôs 9-hour workshop on the bridge rehabilitation on March 22nd. If you are 
interested in the presentations by the various consultant engineers please contact us.   

During the day we advocated at all opportunities for the communities' priorities as identified by the 
recent survey. This included removal of the white wainscotting, keeping the red paint, the importance of 
fire suppression, and reduced speed limits on line 86 during the restoration. On the other survey issues, 
we convened the differing opinions. The Region seems set on the height restrictors and talked about a 
potential community design contest or at least community input.  

Our observations and concerns:  

Å There was a great deal of background and theory presented, but very little ñmeatò regarding the 
status of the timber and the best path forward in rehabilitating the bridge.   

Å No results of the timber inspection or analysis done to date has been made public.  The inspection 
consists of a visual inspection, spot measurements of moisture at the surface of the timber and a 
device that pushes a small needle through the wood to measure resistance.  No comprehensive 
scan of entire beams / timbers will be done as we advocated for.  This will likely lead to over-use 
of reinforcement as the status of the wood for structural support will be unknown.  

Å There does not appear to be any significant expertise in timber analysis and/or restoration ï 
particularly related to historic timber bridges ï on the Regionôs consulting team.   

Å There were many instances of talk of how to add steel ï plates, girders, cables and other 
reinforcements and not many positives of high-strength fiber.  The expertise of the engineering 
firms applying fiber on old wood projects was not discussed and is unclear.  

Å The Regionôs team is stuck on a misinformed interpretation of Dr. Dan Tingleyôs slide show to the 
Region and then to the community at the church.  One slide showed the bridge at Milkish Inlet in 
New Brunswick being reinforced by 12ò-high timber braces under the bottom chords of the bridge.  
The bridge was raised by a like amount.  Milkish and West Montrose are totally different scenarios. 
Tingley himself has said on numerous occasions that the required load capacity at West Montrose 
can be achieved with as little as a 2-3ò reinforcement.  The Region has not absorbed that expert 
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input.  The Milkish bridge continues to be held up by the Region as a parallel to the West Montrose 
bridge but the pre-design assessment, and the design decisions made based on the assessment 
are not being followed by the Region's engineering firms.  

Å On a positive note, there was a goal setting exercise and "Protect Heritage" was identified as the 
keystone goal of the project.  The Region also has 2 heritage consultants on the team.  One 
produced the heritage impact assessment and the other works with BTE.  Both heritage consultants 
added much input and advocated for many of the same goals as the community (per the survey).  
They spoke about the evolved nature of the bridge and that restoring certain features to an older 
period but keeping the red paint would not be counter to the spirit a heritage-centric restoration.  
Hopefully their opinions will be incorporated into the final design.  

Å The workshop or ñinputò portion of the event consisted primarily of the group brainstorming ideas 
on ways to improve the final outcome.  Over 80 ideas were put forward.  We then went through a 
rushed review of each, with a simple ñyayò or ñnayò call on each.  Little or no grading or prioritizing 
was applied to the ideas, and no direction going forward was suggested.   

Å Hans Pottkamper and Tony delegated to the Region in 2012, advocating for repairs to, and 
rehabilitation of, the bridge.  In 2017, inspection of the bridge began.  Completion of the 
rehabilitation was supposed to have been completed by this year or early next year.  Completion 
is now expected in Spring / Summer of 2025, potentially sliding into 2026.  In the meantime, timbers 
continue to deteriorate, steel components continue to corrode, the sags in the spans increase, and 
the bridge continues to deteriorate.   

There has been little to no maintenance or upkeep of the bridge in over two years.   

Sorry we canôt provide a more positive or optimistic update.  We will continue to advocate and seek 
input from the National Society for the Preservation of Covered Bridges and other experts to encourage 
and influence a positive final outcome.    

Best regards,   
Tony Dowling, Kitson Morden  
Co-Chairs, West Montrose Residentsô Association, Inc., the ñBridgeKeepersò 

Books available from the Society 

These books can be purchased through the NSPCB website (coveredbridgesociety.org) or by sending 
a check or money order made out to NSPCB to Jenn Caswell, 535 2nd NH Tpke, Hillsboro, NH  03244. 

 

World Guide to Covered Bridges 

Copies of the new World Guide to Covered Bridges can be 
obtained for $19 per copy for media mail shipping or $23 each 
for priority mail shipping to US addresses.  Due to the high 
international shipping rates, a copy mailed to Canada will cost 
$37 total.  For rates to other countries, please contact us first. 

 
 

Covered Bridge Coloring Book 

Color Your Way Through New England's Covered Bridges is now 
available.  Each of the twenty New England covered bridges 
featured has a photo of the bridge, some historical notes about it 
and, on the facing page, an outline to be colored.  The book also 
includes some introductory material about covered bridges in 
general and a page about the NSPCB.  $19.95 (includes shipping 
to US addresses). 
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Upcoming Covered Bridge Meetings & Events 

For more information on these events from other bridge societies, visit their websites. 

Covered Bridges Conservation Association of New Brunswick, Canada (CBCANB)
 .................................... www.facebook.com/groups/CoveredBridgesConservationAssociationNB/ 

Indiana Covered Bridge Society (ICBS) ................................................ www.indianacoveredbridges.org/ 
New York State Covered Bridge Society (NYSCBS) ..................................... www.nycoveredbridges.org/ 
Ohio Historic Bridge Association (OHBA) .......................................................... oldohiobridges.com/new/ 
The Theodore Burr Covered Bridge Society of Pennsylvania (TBCBSP) .................... www.tbcbspa.com/ 
Vermont Covered Bridge Society (VCBS) ........................................................ www.vermontbridges.org/ 

Events could be cancelled or rescheduled on short notice.  If you plan to attend, please confirm that the 
event is actually taking place with the group hosting it. 

June Saturday, 10th ï 10:00 AM, VCBS Spring Meeting, Bridge at the Green, West Arlington, 
Vermont. 

Sunday, 11th ï 2:00 PM, TBCBSP Monthly Meeting at St. Paul Episcopal Church, 340 
Locust St., Columbia, Pennsylvania. 

Sunday, 11th ï 1:00 PM, NYSCBS meeting, Canal Town Museum ï Canastota, New York 

Saturday, 17th ï Barrackville Covered Bridge Festival, Barrackville, West Virginia hosted 
by the Barrackville Covered Bridge Preservation Society.  For more information, email 
them at saveourbridge@aol.com 

July Saturday, 8th ï TBCBSP Fundraiser Dinner at Hoss's Steak & Sea House, 100 W. Airport 
Rd., Lititz, Pennsylvania.  Lunch at noon followed by monthly Business Meeting. A 
percentage of proceeds will be donated to the TBCBSP Preservation Fund. 

Sunday, 9th ï 1:00 PM, NYSCBS meeting, Cowelsville Fire Department, 361 Clinton Street, 
(Rt. 354), Cowelsville, New York 

Sunday, 16th ï 12:00 noon, OHBA Summer Picnic, Salt Creek Covered Bridge, Arch Hill 
Road, east of Zanesville, Ohio 

August Saturday, 5th ï 6:30 PM, Medora Covered Bridge Dinner, Medora, Indiana.  Tickets are 
$35.  For more information, visit https://medoracoveredbridge.org/events. 

Sunday, 6th ï 2:00 PM, TBCBSP Monthly Meeting at St. Paul Episcopal Church, 340 Locust 
St., Columbia, Pennsylvania. 

12-13 ï NYSCBS Safari, Columbia County, Pennsylvania 

Saturday, 19th ï ñSupper on the Bridgeò, Spencerville, Indiana.    

September Sunday, 10th ï 1:00 PM, NYSCBS virtual meeting.  

Sunday, 6th ï Noon, TBCBSP Annual Picnic and meeting at Poole Forge Bridge.  

Saturday, 16th ï OHBA Fall Tour 

23 ï 25 ï TBCBSP & NSPCB Tour of northern Vermont.   

Saturday, 30th ï 10:00 AM, VCBS Fall Meeting, Thompson Senior Center, Rt 4, West 
Woodstock, Vermont. 

October Sunday, 1st ï 2:00 PM, TBCBSP Monthly Meeting at St. Paul Episcopal Church, 340 Locust 
St., Columbia, Pennsylvania. 

5-8 ï Columbia-Montour County (Pennsylvania) Covered Bridge and Arts Festival.  See 
https://itourcolumbiamontour.com/covered-bridge-festival/ for details. 

Saturday, 14th ï Blount County (Alabama) Covered Bridge Festival in Oneonta.  See 
http://facebook.com/CoveredBridgeFest for more details. 

Saturday, 8th ï Euharlee (Georgia) Covered Bridge Fall Festival.  For more information, 
visit https://www.facebook.com/EuharleeCoveredBridgeFallFestival/. 

http://www.vermontbridges.org/
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14-15 ï Ashtabula County (Ohio) Covered Bridge Festival.  Events at various locations.  
See https://coveredbridgefestival.org/festival for details. 

14-15 ï Madison County (Iowa) Covered Bridge Festival.  Events at various locations.  See 
https://www.madisoncounty.com/covered-bridge-festival/ for details. 

13-22 ï Parke County (Indiana) Covered Bridge Festival.  Events at various locations.  See 
https://www.coveredbridges.com/covered-bridge-festival for details. 

Sunday, 15th ï ICBS tour of Jackson and Lawrence counties. 

November Sunday, 5th ï 2:00 PM, TBCBSP Monthly Meeting at St. Paul Episcopal Church, 340 Locust 
St., Columbia, Pennsylvania. 

Sunday,12th ï NYSCBS Annual Dinner and Meeting with Christmas card exchange at the 
Hamden Community Hall (behind the church) 35806 St. Hwy 10, Hamden, New York. 
Doors open at 11:00 AM, Turkey Dinner at noon, meeting after dinner. 

Sunday,19th ï 1:30 PM, OHBA Annual Business Meeting, Ohio History Connection, 800 E. 
17th Ave, Columbus, Ohio, (Exit 111 off Route I-71). Cardinal Room, 3rd Floor. 

December Sunday, 3rd ï 11:30 AM to 3:30 PM, TBCBSP Christmas Dinner at Yoderôs Restaurant, 14 
South Tower Road, New Holland, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania. 

Updates to the 2021 World Guide to Covered Bridges 

For a complete list of changes, please visit the website at www.coveredbridgesociety.org and click on the 
World Guide link.  Thanks to Dan Brock for providing most of this quarterôs updates and many more minor 
adjustments to European entries which are not mentioned here. 

Page 242, Cantons of Appenzell Ausserrhoden & Appenzell Innerrhoden, Switzerland 

Corrected information of List or Wattbach Bridge, CH-02-10#2 & CH-03-03#2. 

Haslen Sitter River List or Wattbach 1 25m, 82ô 2003 Howe 

Page 257, Canton of Berne, Switzerland, add CH-06-122 

Schangnau Emme River Chaltbach 1866 Multiple King 

N46° 48.687ô, E007° 54.450ô 

Page 257, Canton of Berne, Switzerland, add CH-06-123 

Zweisimmen Simme River Velo 1 27.5m, 90ô  Howe 

5.3 km north of Zweisimmen on route 11.  N46Á 35.751ô, E007Á 22.536ô 

Page 257, Canton of Berne, Switzerland, add CH-06-124 

Därstetten Simme River Wilerbrücke Harmeldinge 1790 19.0m, 62.3' Queen 

From Därstetten, head east on Hauptstrasse/Simmentalstrasse/Route 11 for 1.2km, then 
400m right on Wyler, bear right to the bridge.  N46° 39.320ô, E007° 30.578ô.  Used for storage 

Page 257, Canton of Berne, Switzerland, add CH-06-125 

Rüeggisberg ïOberbalm Bütschelbach Bütschelbach 1999 1 20.4m, 67' Queen 

On a hiking trail about 145m from the mouth of B¿tschelbach River.  N46Á 51.119ô E007Á 
23.516ô 

Page 257, Canton of Berne, Switzerland, add CH-06-126 

Kemmeriboden Emme River Kemmeriboden 2009 1 28.7m, 94' Arch 

Head east from Schangnau for 1.8km, then bear left at fork on Egghüttli for 5.6km to bridge at 
Kemmeriboden.  N46Á 48.161ô, E007Á 56.099ô 

  

http://www.coveredbridgesociety.org/
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Covered Bridge Coin Collecting 

Peopleôs interest in covered bridges often extends beyond the full-size wooden structures in the 
countryside.  Many of us also have a few covered bridge-related artefacts around the house ï magnets, 
key chains, dishes, calendars and the list goes on.  Some collect covered bridge stamps and others, coins, 
or more appropriately, medals or tokens since the term ñcoinsò refers to money.   

One true covered bridge coin is Canadaôs 25 cent piece minted in 1992.  The 
coin was part of a series celebrating Canadaôs 125th anniversary of Confederation.  
Coins were prepared for each of the provinces and territories.  New Brunswickôs 
carries an image of the Oldfield or Smith Creek #5 Bridge (NB/55-06-17) built in 
1910 in Kings County, New Brunswick.   

The medals or tokens, collectively referred to as exonumia, are prepared by a 
variety of sources such as coin clubs, tourism groups and historical societies for a 
variety of reasons.   

Tokens are coin-like objects, not always made of metal, that serve as a 
substitute for money.  Examples of tokens include those promoting the Holz 
Brücke or Zehnder Restaurant Bridge (MI/22-73-02) in Frankenmuth, Michigan.  
One side has an image of the bridge and the other side offers a discount at the 
restaurant or Bavarian Inn.  A $2 token featuring the West Montrose Bridge 
(ON/59-50-01) was produced for the 1986 Kitchener-Waterloo Oktoberfest.  A 
photo of that is included on the back cover. 

 

Medals are similar to tokens except that they do not have monetary value.  Probably the most extensive 
set of covered bridge medals commemorates Iowaôs Madison County Covered Bridge Festival.  They have 
been issued every year since 1970.  Most years depict one of the countyôs covered bridges while some 
years showcase other local attractions such as the County Courthouse (1976) and John Wayneôs 
Birthplace (1982 & 1997).  The 1979, 1994, 2009 and 2019 medals included multiple covered bridges.  
The one commemorating the 40th anniversary in 2009 is displayed on the back cover. 

The bridges presented on the Madison County festival medals are: 

IA/15-61-01x ....... McBride Bridge ................ 1972, 1989, 2012 
IA/15-61-02 ......... Cutler Donahoe Bridge .... 1971, 1981, 1999, 2007, 2010 
IA/15-61-03x ....... Cedar Bridge ................... 1974, 1986, 2000, 2016 
IA/15-61-04 ......... Hogback Bridge ............... 1977, 1984, 2002 
IA/15-61-05 ......... Holliwell Bridge ................ 1973, 1980, 2001 
IA/15-61-06 ......... Imes Bridge ..................... 1970, 1987, 1995, 2003 
IA/15-61-07 ......... Roseman Bridge ............. 1975, 1983, 1996, 2013 

 

In the early 2000s, a group of one ounce of .999 fine silver medals were minted 
to help raise money for repairs to Oregonôs covered bridges.  The specimen shown 
here commemorates the Stayton-Jordan Bridge (OR/37-24-02#2) in Marion 
County, Oregon. 

One might 
also have an 
interest in the 

elongated pennies often found at 
tourist attractions.  Here are some 
examples from Parke County, Indiana. 

More examples of medals and tokens are shown on the back cover.  
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2023 Covered Bridge Safari in Northern Vermont 

On September 23-25, the NSPCB will join forces with the Theodore Burr Covered Bridge Society of 
Pennsylvania for a safari through north-central Vermont.  Lodging details and a registration form were 
included in the Spring Newsletter.  During the weekend of April 15 & 16, Bill & Jenn Caswell checked out 
the potential routes and rest stops.  Saturday and Sunday were beautiful spring days.  Unfortunately, due 
to heavy rain on April 17th, they were not able to drive the Monday portion of the safari.  While in the area, 
they also stopped at the Montgomery Village Cemetery to pay their respects to that townôs bridge builders 
Sheldon and Savanard Jewett.  The Jewett family had a farm near the West Hill Bridge which, due to its 
remote location, will not be included in the tour.  The Caswellôs along with Jim & Gloria Smedley plan to 
revisit the area over the June 3 & 4 weekend to finalize details.   

Although not part of the tour, the town of Cambridge has two concrete silos which are remnants of the 
old Bell-Gates Lumber operation, located along Route 15.  The property has since been purchased by the 
Village of Jeffersonville.  Artist Sarah Rutherford painted murals on the two silos.  One represents the 
history of the town and includes a covered bridge over the opening of the silo. 

 
Brown River Bridge  
Chittendon County 

VT/45-04-05 

  
Red Bridge 

Franklin County 
VT/45-06-11 

 
Morgan Bridge 

Lamoille County 
VT/45-08-07 

 
Graves of Sheldon & Savanard 

Jewett, Bridge Builders of 
Montgomery, Vermont 

  
Fisher Bridge 

Lamoille County 
VT/45-08-16 

 
Gold Brook Bridge 

Franklin County 
VT/45-06-12 

 
Interior of the Northfield Station 

Bridge with the Lower Cox Brook 
Bridge in the background 

 
Montgomery Bridge 

Lamoille County 
VT/45-08-14 

 
Covered bridge mural 

painted on concrete silos 

  


